
 

 
 

Comet Highlights from the July 13, 2020 Board Meeting 

 

August 3 & 4 Registration for the 2020-2021 School Year 

August 3-14 Potential Summer School Dates - These could change, 

 as these are only some initial thoughts as we plan 

We could do this online if needed, but we would 

 prefer a face-to-face process if possible. 

August 24 First Day of School  

 

 
Website Information - Coronavirus (COVID-19) Updates 

 
http://www.bellevue.k12.ia.us/coronavirus-covid19-updates 

 

 

 

Consent Agenda - Approved 

 

Open Enrollments - None 

 

Approve Resignations 

● Josh Kueter - Josh is a 3rd-grade teacher, but he is looking to 

resign from his role as assistant HS Girls Basketball Coach based on 

family obligations. 

 

Approve Recommendations to Hire - None 

 

Visitors 

 

Tracey Till and Cris Kellogg - Bellevue CSD Employees, BEA 

representatives 

 

Conduct a Public Hearing on the Instructional Support Levy 

 

This was time allowed for the public to comment on the Instructional 

Support Levy.  No one commented. 

  

http://www.bellevue.k12.ia.us/coronavirus-covid19-updates


 

Resolution of Participation for the Instructional Support Levy 

 

The board discussed the Instructional Support Levy (ISL) information and 

the benefit to the Bellevue CSD, and approved a “Resolution of 

Participation” after the public hearing.  

 

This is an important funding source for our district. ​ If we would have 
not chosen to follow-through with this it would likely mean a reduction 

in the staff for the future, and based on our student numbers and 

staffing this would be perceived as problematic and cause issues with 

meeting the needs of students.  

 

Below is information that Meyer shared to increase the knowledge level of 

the board and the community on the ISL: 

   

● This is an important item for our school funding for the future, and 

is NOT an additional levy to add (it is already a part of our school 

funding formula). 

 

● The ISL allows a district to increase its spending per pupil by up 

to 10 percent.  

  

● At last count, 99 percent (330 of 333) of Iowa school districts have 

the Instructional Support Levy, with 96 percent (319 of 333) having 

the maximum 10 percent. 

  

● It generated $334,952 for FY20 (but we should get about $478,000, 

but due to the lack of state follow-thru on their share it is only 

$334,952) for our district to use from the General Fund.  This is a 

key…it supports things other than the PPEL Levy, Special Education 

deficits, etc.  It is used for the direct education of students. 

  

● Why do so many schools have the ISL?  A basic answer is that the 

state maximum amount is not viewed as sufficient to provide the 

level of education that virtually all districts in the state 

(including Bellevue) believe is necessary to provide their children.  

  

● Uncontrollable costs like diesel, natural gas and other energy price 

increases (yearly) come from the same pot of money we use to fund 

our educational program.  High energy prices and similar costs 

compete for the same dollars that would otherwise fund curriculum 

materials. 

  

● Schools are funded with dollars used for educational programs (staff 

and materials) that cannot be used for buildings and vice versa.  In 

addition, the state imposes a maximum spending per child each year 

that cannot be exceeded as a whole.  One of these exceptions is 

through the use of the ISL.  

  

● Basically, it gives local voters the ability to go above the maximum 

amount by up to 10 percent, but no further.  Our current ISL is 10% 



 

and is funded through property taxes (and is reflected in this 

year’s budget). 91.7% of districts in Iowa have the 10% ISL. In 

future year’s budgets it could be funded in other ways (income 

surtax and/or property taxes)…although the district has 

traditionally funded it through property taxes, and adjusted the 

PPEL with some income surtax to reduce property taxes. 

  

● The ISL levy was originally established using a formula that 

recognized the inequities in property tax per student by allocating 

different levels of state aid (approximately 25%) as a primary 

function of property tax valuation per student.  Unfortunately, 

state aid has not been paid to support this fully since FY1993 (it 

has been frozen, reduced, and recently eliminated). 

 

● If approved again this summer it will not need to be approved again 

for 5 years. 

  

● I am placing an information sheet from IASB on our financial history 

with the ISL at the end of the notes.  It compares our school to 

other districts across the state, and the financial impact of the 

ISL on our district. 

 

Below is a historical perspective on funding from ISL for the Bellevue 

CSD: 

 

 



 

*Note that state dollars are “NOT funded” since 2011-2012, which has a fairly 

significant impact. You can also see how much is from property taxes overall in our 

budget each year. This is an extremely worthwhile funding source to continue, and we 

should set a public hearing for the July 13 meeting.

 



 

Comet Curriculum - Return to Learn 

 

This section has several components for discussion and future actions. In 

addition, the district’s Return to Learn plan is on the website (it is still 

a work in progress, and will continue to be until we start school and into 

the school year in various areas based on conditions). Below are the topics 

in bold, along with a brief summary for each area. While we want to make 

decisions on these areas, we also need to be aware of the need for 

flexibility as we get closer to the school year and changing conditions and 

state/national recommendations and requirements (The CDC is to come out with 

updated school guidance soon). 

 

● Social Distancing 

○ Classrooms 

■ Working on this to make as good as possible 

■ Utilization of library, West Gym, Wrestling Room, and 

stage at the MS/HS 

○ Hallways 

■ Do we require masks in these areas? Crowded. We may 

require masks in hallways, but that is undecided at this 

time. 

○ Busing 

■ Do we require masks on buses? This may be another area we 

require masks for students. 

■ Do we add another route(s) at additional cost? 

○ Groupings of students 

■ Keep groups of students similar when working with each 

other; Do not mix students in different groups as much as 

possible 

■ At MS/HS keep sections similar as much as possible 

○ Music 

■ Utilization of stage and gym at the elementary 

■ 15-minute sections rotating 

● Cleaning 

○ Handwashing and Hand Sanitizer 

■ When enter at the elementary; Hand sanitizer in all 

classrooms PK-12 and use when enter from classes/hallways 

○ Electrostatic Cleaner 

■ Will clean classrooms, buses, playground equipment. Need 

to develop a schedule yet for this 

● Hand Santizers 

■ Mobile hand sanitizer dispensers in the buildings in 

hallways and at events 

● Water Fountains 

■ Likely turned off at start of school year, except for 

bottle filling stations (we have a couple in each 

building) 

■ Students may bring a water bottle and/or we can provide 

cups 

  



 

● Lunch  

■ Working on space; Extra lunch shift at the elementary to 

allow for social distancing, along with utilizing the gym 

■ Extra tables for students at lunch at the MS/HS, and 

other area to be utilized. 

● Recess 

■ Areas on the playground, and grade levels or grade spans; 

Classroom balls 

● Before School 

■ Emphasis on not dropping students off too early, and 

allowing students to go to classrooms at the elementary 

and MS/HS, along with using both gyms at the MS/HS 

● Face Masks and Face Shields 

■ Providing for teachers 

■ At this time the district is looking to make face 

mask/coverings and face shields as strongly encouraged in 

most areas.  

■ The district will have some available to students as well 

on an as needed basis. 

● Screening of Students 

■ Fever is only one symptom...not 100% accurate 

■ As a result, the district is likely NOT going to do 

temperature checks of students as they enter the 

building. Instead an emphasis will be placed on parents 

to take their student’s temperatures before they leave 

for school. 

● Field Trips/Academic Trips 

■ Limited; very few overall if any 

● Visitors 

■ Limited; very few if any 

● Facility Use 

■ Limited to our students and staff 

■ Youth programs and outside coaches will be limited, to 

what extent is not known at this time. 

● Concerts/Assemblies 

■ Small gatherings only 

● Closing School 

■ Local decision-making, not the state decision 

 

If you want to be in school… 

 

In a meeting someone also mentioned the following as words of wisdom to 

parents, staff, students, and others as it related to returning (and 

staying) in school and doing what is necessary: 

 

“If you want to be in school, then…..” 

● Don’t come to work if you are ill 

● Don’t send students to school who are ill 

● Take preventative measures - Hygiene, social distancing, etc.  

● Etc. 

 



 

  



 

Johnson County - ​ FYI - The Johnson County Health Department is 
recommending the following, from a letter from their director…. 

 

Given the uncertainty and likelihood that transmission of COVID-19 will 

continue to occur, we are encouraging all schools districts to require that 

all students, staff, and visitors wear a face covering as practical and 

evaluate circumstances on a case by case basis. At this present time, the 

Center for Disease Control and Prevention recommends that everyone should 

wear a cloth face cover when they are in public. By doing so, this action, 

among others, helps prevent transmission of COVID-19. We recognize the 

concerns of stigma, but the risk of transmission outweighs those potential 

concerns. We believe that they provide some protection along with other 

public health mitigation measures of: 

  

• Knowing how it spreads  

• Washing your hands often  

• Avoiding close contact  

• Covering your mouth and nose with a cloth face covering when around 

others  

• Covering your cough and sneeze  

• Implementing appropriate cleaning and disinfection  

• Monitoring your health The combination of these actions prevent the 

transmission of COVID-19. 

 

Survey 

 

Meyer is sending a survey to parents on Tuesday, along with a survey to 

staff members, in regard to returning to school. While the draft of the 

Return to Learn plan has been developed with the input of 15-20 staff 

members, 25+ parents, 30+ students, and the Board of Education and other 

community members, it is not a final draft. It will likely change again, 

and parental and staff input is vital for this process as we develop the 

best plan possible.  

 

Potential Scenario Overview 

 

Below are several possible scenarios and the resulting decisions which 

may need to be made by the school district. 

 

Schools open on August 24​ for students in a regular/traditional on-site 
learning structure with all students attending school: 

● Students would attend school with everyone in a normal routine. 

___________________________________________________________________________ 

 

Schools open on August 24​ for students in a regular/traditional on-site 
learning structure, all students attend school, but social distancing 

requirements are required/recommended for schools (more detailed 

information on page 13): 

● Students would all attend school, but social distancing practices 

would be utilized.  

● AT THIS TIME, THIS IS THE PLAN FOR THE BELLEVUE CSD 



 

___________________________________________________________________________ 

Schools open on August 24​ for students in a regular/traditional on-site 
learning structure, but students do not leave their classrooms for 

classes: 

● Students would stay in the rooms and teachers would be the ones who 

change rooms, therefore minimizing exposure risks. 

 

Schools open on August 24​ for students in a regular/traditional on-site 
learning structure, but students are split into groups and attend on 

rotating days (Hybrid Model): 

● Students would be split into groups in their grade levels and come on 

alternating days to maintain social distancing requirements and 

minimize exposure risks. 

 

Schools open on August 24​ for elementary students in a regular/traditional 
on-site learning structure, but middle/high school students do school 

work on-line in a continuous required online learning model (Hybrid 

Model): 

● Students in elementary school would come to school on a regular 

basis, while students at the secondary level would attend every other 

day.  

  

Schools do not open for on-site learning​ for students on August 24 
(Continuous Required Online Learning Model) 

● All students participate in required continuous online learning 

activities. 

 

Follow-Up to the DE Guidance from the DE on June 30, 2020  

(Initial guidance for reopening on June 25, 2020) 

 

The Iowa Department of Education has faced some strong criticism from 

various educational organizations in the state from IASB, SAI, and ISEA 

(school boards, administrators, and teaching groups). This is based on 

their lack of clarity for their actions, and “not taking any leadership” 

in some ways according to some. I did receive a follow-up on June 30 in 

regard to the guidance on June 25 and some highlights are below:  



 

Why does the Department not recommend that districts and accredited 

nonpublic schools require face coverings for all students and staff? 

 

While cloth face coverings can reduce the spread of COVID-19 when worn 

properly and when other social distancing measures are difficult to 

maintain, the Department of Education, in collaboration with the Iowa 

Department of Public Health does not recommend that districts and nonpublic 

schools require face coverings for all students and staff because of the 

considerable health and safety, legal and training implications for such a 

policy (as outlined below). Some individuals might not be able to use cloth 

face coverings due to a health or safety concern including but not limited 

to age, developmental disability, underlying condition, or mental health 

concern. Numerous considerations need to be examined at the local level 

based on individual staff and student needs. 

 

What should a school or school district consider if it wants to create a 

policy requiring face coverings? 

 

If a school or school district intends to require face coverings, we 

encourage them to carefully consider all factors, including the following 

nonexhaustive list of considerations: 

• What type of face coverings will be allowed considering that some face 

coverings are for temporary use only and should be discarded once they 

become moist or are handled inappropriately? Who will be responsible for 

ensuring that the appropriate type of face coverings are worn? 

• Who will be responsible for providing face coverings and what measures 

will be taken to ensure they are sanitary? 

• Who will be responsible for tracking the appropriate use and storage of 

face coverings during lunch and snack times and during physical education 

and recess when wearing a cloth face covering during high intensity 

activities may cause difficulty breathing? 

• How will schools address students or staff with communication needs that 

may prohibit the use of a face covering? 

• Who in the district is responsible for training staff and students in 

proper use and disposal/removal of face coverings so they are worn safely 

and correctly? 

• How will the districts and nonpublic schools enforce requirements that 

face coverings be worn by students and staff, including whether this is 

considered a discipline infraction? 

• Are there other laws or directives from other federal, state, or local 

agencies that may address the use of face coverings by school personnel? 

• What are the implications for students and staff with health or other 

conditions, including those who may be unable to wear a face covering and, 

in doing so, may reveal personal health conditions? 

• How will students or staff members who do not wish to wear a face 

covering or cannot due to a medical or other condition be considered? How 

will schools protect them from being singled out by their peers, and how 

will schools protect the privacy of students and staff? 

 

  



 

What do you mean by proper use of face coverings? 

 

The CDC states: “Cloth face coverings should be washed after each use. It 

is important to always remove face coverings correctly and wash your 

hands after handling or touching a used face covering.” It is important 

to wear face coverings correctly. The CDC guidelines advise to wash hands 

before putting on a face covering, place it over your nose and mouth and 

secure it under your chin, try to fit it snugly against the sides of your 

face, do not touch the face covering, and if you do, wash your hands 

again. Face coverings should be handled only by the ear loops or ties and 

wearers should be careful not to touch eyes, nose and mouth when removing 

the covering. 

 

Why doesn’t the Department’s guidance mention social distancing? 

 

The Department’s guidance encourages social distancing whenever possible 

but recognizes that each school building and setting is unique and there 

are times when maintaining or guaranteeing a distance of six feet from 

others in a school setting may not be possible. Examples may include 

therapy, transportation, recess and class passing time. Social distancing 

is mentioned and recommended in all of our training modules. 

 

Why doesn’t the Department’s guidance mention temperature screening? 

 

One symptom is not necessarily indicative of communicable disease. Some 

individuals may be ill and have no symptoms as symptoms may appear 2-14 

days after exposure (CDC, June 24). Obtaining reliable temperature 

readings is affected by multiple factors, including: 

 

• The ambient environment in which the temperature is measured. If the 

environment is extremely hot or cold, body temperature readings may be 

affected, regardless of the temperature-taking device that is used. 

• Proper calibration of the thermometers per manufacturer standards. 

Improper calibration can lead to incorrect temperature readings. 

• Proper usage and reading of the thermometers. Non-contact infrared 

thermometers frequently used for health screening must be held at a certain 

distance from the temporal artery in the forehead to take the temperature 

correctly. Holding the device too far from or too close to the temporal 

artery affects the reading. 

• Use of fever-reducing medications prior to screening. 

• Other infections or conditions that may cause elevated temperatures. 

 

Does the guidance statement authorizing school boards to close a school 

district due to an outbreak of COVID-19 if the governor proclaims a public 

health disaster preclude schools from closing if a public health disaster 

has not been proclaimed?  

 

A school or school district always has the authority to close, but Senate 

File 2310 gives the board (or board’s designee, such as the superintendent) 

the ability to do so pursuant to a public health disaster proclamation and 



 

continue to operate while meeting the instructional time requirements of 

Iowa Code 279.10. 

 

Isn’t the Department’s guidance misaligned with current guidance from the 

Iowa Department of Public Health (IDPH) and the Centers for Disease Control 

(CDC)? 

 

All Iowa Department of Education guidance is written and released in 

collaboration with the Iowa Department of Public Health. We pay close 

attention to the CDC guidelines and adopt them in all of our training 

modules, as well. Our guidance on face coverings, for example, is in line 

with CDC Considerations for Wearing Cloth Face Coverings. While the CDC and 

Iowa Public Health encourage the use of cloth face coverings when feasible 

and where social distancing is difficult to slow the spread of COVID-19, 

they recognize there are specific instances when wearing a cloth face 

covering may not be feasible. The CDC guidelines state “CDC recognizes that 

wearing cloth face coverings may not be possible in every situation or for 

some people. In some situations, wearing a cloth face covering may 

exacerbate a physical or mental health condition, lead to a medical 

emergency, or introduce significant safety concerns. Adaptations and 

alternatives should be considered whenever possible to increase the 

feasibility of wearing a cloth face covering or to reduce the risk of 

COVID-19 spreading if it is not possible to wear one.” 

 

As we have previously noted, it is important to remember that several 

public health strategies and tools should all be used together to prevent 

the spread of COVID-19. And finally, continue to emphasize frequent hand 

hygiene and environmental cleaning to help limit the spread of COVID-19 and 

other diseases.​Reminder of the highlights of the guidance from June 25: 
 

● The CDC does not recommend that schools screen students and staff 

when entering the building (some may be ill and have no symptoms). 

● Reinforce washing hands correctly. 

● Requiring face coverings for all staff and students is not 

recommended, but allow for the personal decision to be made in 

regard to face masks, etc. Also, teach and reinforce the prevention 

of stigma associated with the use or non-use of facial coverings to 

support a respectful, inclusive, and supportive school environment. 

● Protect the confidentiality of staff and students in regard to 

personal health 

● If a district does something different than the recommendations of 

the DE, they should do so in consultation with public health and 

legal counsel (schools should indicate this was a local decision if 

so). 

● Schools may not be able to meet social distancing in all school 

settings throughout the entire school day, during school activities, 

or with transportation (like people in the community at times). It 

is important for schools to implement preventative health changes 

that can be sustainable and done with fidelity. 



 

○ Have a framework for routine cleaning practices of facilities, 

high touch surface areas, cafeterias, concession stands, 

health offices, and buses following CDC guidance 

● Decisions to close school are made at the local level during a 

health emergency, and school boards make the decision to close 

school (recent legislation) 

 

Our students and staff deserve an authentic and realistic plan for 

returning to school in regard to safety, academics, and beyond. We must 

act responsibly in our actions and make sure we are doing our part in 

making appropriate and realistic decisions and plans. 

 

I am meeting with some students via Zoom next week in regard to their 

ideas and thoughts on social distancing, masks, etc. 

 

Substitute Teachers 

 

In order to supervise students, and potentially monitor online learning we 

may have to hire a substitute teacher in the MS/HS (and potentially 

elementary).  

 

Online Learning 

 

Meyer also shared some online learning information in regard to students and 

families who do not feel comfortable returning to school. A summary of the 

information is below: 

 

Some families may be forced to make a difficult decision about whether or not to 

have their students return to school during the 2020-2021 school year. These 

decisions, based upon significant health risks of the student or caretaker may 

have that make them more susceptible to complications from COVID-19. If families 

have these health concerns/reasons to not send their students to school there will 

be some quality learning options available. These include the following: 

 

1. Short-Term Absence (a month or less)​ - In this scenario, the students would 
be transitioning back into school within a month at the Bellevue CSD. As a 

result, the district and its teachers would provide learning times with 

their normal subject areas/classes throughout the day. This would allow 

students to keep in contact with the learning in the classroom through Zoom 

learning sessions during normal class times, completing assigned work, and 

still being a “class member” with their peers. 

2. Long-Term Absence (Over a month)​ - In this scenario, the students would join 
an online learning platform where courses would be offered online for a 

semester or the entire school year. The district has worked with other 

districts in the area to adopt an online learning system for students. This 

system would allow students to complete online assignments and assessments 

with online tutorials, and some assistance would be provided from the school 

district through a curricular teacher or other teachers. 

 

The goal of the district is to successfully work with families to provide the most 

appropriate learning environment for students. While the pandemic has created 



 

issues that were never considered in the past in many ways, it has also allowed 

our district to discover new learning opportunities and approaches for our 

students and their learning.  

 

Facilities Update 

 

Two parts of this section: 

 

1. Update on current projects will be provided, along with the current 

use of buildings and facilities. 

a. Meyer shared a summary of work being completed including the 

floors in the MS/HS being completed in most areas, while the 

elementary will be completed by the end of next week. 

b. An air-conditioning duct(s) was added to the kitchen area in 

the elementary school, as this has always been a warm area and 

will be warmer this year due to glass partitions being added 

for the protection of students and staff as they go through 

the lunch line (response to COVID-19). 

c. New lights and ceiling tile were placed in the high school 

hallway. 

d. Many other things as well…. 

 

Use of Facilities 

 

The district opened facilities to a certain point after the July 1 date, 

with outdoor on July 1 and indoor on July 6.  

 

We are requiring students in the weight room to wear masks, and 

encouraging them in the gym overall during morning workouts. We are also 

requiring all coaches to wear masks when inside. During outdoor 

activities coaches do not have to wear masks. We have also posted the 

following:  



 

 

 

 

2. Overview of a new design for a new elementary school, and plans to 

re-ignite work on this project. Very little time was spent on this 

topic, but Meyer wanted to share some recent work that had been 

completed in regard to this topic for when we move forward in the 

future. Meyer believed we needed to talk about this in some manner 

to keep on our minds, as the need is still there. Cost is reduced 

from before in this draft, but some things would need to be 

adapted/changed to match our needs.  

 

Some information from Matt Gillespie on sales tax funding for a portion 

of the new building: 

Sales Tax borrowing capacity, current ESTIMATES: 

 

● Capacity to borrow NOW without renewing the RPS.  Repayment would 

only extend to 2030 since the RPS is not yet extended.  Approx net 

amount you could fund:  $1,500,000 

● Capacity to borrow SUMMER 2021* after you have renewed your RPS. 

Repayment would cover a 20-year amortization period which becomes 

possible once the RPS has been passed.  Approx net amount you could 

fund:  $3,900,000 

 

 *The reason I’ve calculated this as of 2021 and not “now” is that your 

2009 SAVE Bonds become callable as of 7/1/2021 and in order to capture as 

much new project funding capacity as possible you’ll need to restructure 

the 2009 Bonds (i.e. roll them into the new 2021 bond.)  That can only 

begin to happen in Spring 2021 and not before.  But, you also need to pass 



 

the RPS extension anyway…and the next available date for you to do that is 

September 2020 or March 2021. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

Board Policies - COVID-19 Related 

 

Attached in a separate document are several documents recommended for our 

district in reaction to the COVID-19 pandemic. This was an initial review of 

these, and will be up for approval at the August 2020 Board meeting.  

 

Board Policies 200 and 400 

 

Approved - We initially looked at the 200 Series of policies at our last 

meeting, along with some in the 400 section. These were approved accordingly 

at this meeting. They follow IASB guidelines, and are good guiding 

principles for our district as a whole. 

 

Legislative Priorities 

 

Each year the Board submits the Bellevue CSD “priorities” for the 

upcoming legislative session in January. These are determined by the 

Board. Last year’s priorities which were submitted were the following:  

● #7 Mental Health Support 

● #8 Special Ed Funding 

● #19 School Funding Policy 

● #21 Bond Issues  

 

The Board will make a decision on these at our August Board meeting. 

 

Health Spending Plan 

 

Approved - The district’s Health Flexible Spending Account and Dependent 

Care Flexible Spending account must have an update. This is the fund 

where staff members can have funds deducted for health expenses and 

childcare (as examples) prior to taxes. It save our staff money as a 

whole and is utilized by multiple staff members. The resolution provided 

is below: 

 

 



 

 

 

I recommend we approve this. 

 

Driver’s Education 

 

Approved - We have been working with the Mississippi Bend Area Education 

Agency for the last 14 years to provide driver’s education to our 

students.  The cost has not risen in several years as it still remains at 

$370/student (with free and reduced pricing available for those families 

who qualify for free/reduced lunches).  Our students are not required to 

utilize this service, but many do (they can utilize other services in the 

area). The price is reasonable overall, and the staff that provides the 

classroom and driving instruction have been great to work with.  I 

recommend we approve this, as the AEA has done a great job in providing 

service to our students and their families.  

  



 

Board Secretary 

Approved - Meyer recommended we appoint Penny Medinger as Board 

Secretary/Treasurer for the 2020-2021 school year.  Penny is absolutely 

outstanding in her role with her knowledge, “common sense” approach, and 

overall efficiency in so many ways. 

 

Level I Investigators 

 

Approved - As a formality we need to officially appoint the two 

principals as Level I Investigators for allegations of abuse of students 

by employees. 

 

Level II Investigators 

 

Approved - As a formality we need to officially appoint Lyn Schwager, 

Bellevue Police Department Chief as the district’s Level II investigator 

for allegations of abuse of students by employees. 

 

Equity Coordinators 

Approved - As a formality as well to a point, I recommend we have Jeff 

Recker and Jeanette Hartung-Schroeder serve as Co-Equity Coordinators for 

the district for the 2018-2019 school year. 

Student Teaching 

 

Approved - The district has two agreements to approve in regard to 

student teaching for this school year….Iowa State University and the 

University of Dubuque. It is outstanding to learn from these student 

teachers, along with them gaining experience in our school settings. 

 

Information Items 

 

Rural Innovation Grant 

 

The Bellevue CSD was granted a $20,000 grant from the Iowa Economic 

Development Authority in the state of Iowa. An outline of the funds are 

below, but I worked closely with the Jackson County Economic Alliance on 

this grant. It will provide our students in grades K-8 with some learning 

opportunities with the Creative Adventure Lab from Dubuque, work for our 

Bellevue BIG students and FBLA and Business Education students with 

entrepreneurial experiences and connections, and more. The summary is below, 

along with the award letter. Dave Heiar and Nic Hockenberry from the Jackson 

County Economic Alliance assisted me in the writing of this, along with 

Jason Neises from the Dubuque Foundation. 

 

"Innovating Bellevue" is an extension of the existing Bellevue BIG program and other STEAM-based learning 
concepts currently deployed in the Bellevue Community Schools. By establishing this program in a public 
building used by local entrepreneurs, we will be creating synergy between students and mentors. We need to 



 

create intentional connections between the creativity & enthusiasm of the students with the community 
knowledge and business savvy of our existing small business owners. 
 
Using the data we've collected through the Heart & Soul and Hometown Pride processes, we can show our 
students the kinds of services and amenities that our residents want, and then use the experience & skills of the 
business mentors to translate those ideas into actual business plans. This direct connection between improving 
the quality of life in Bellevue with actual economic development opportunities will be the key to the program's 
success. 
 
Our Heart & Soul research showed that over 70% of the high school-aged youth in Bellevue wanted to live here 
as adults, but they have the perception that there are not enough quality jobs to keep them here. This program 
will show them the potential for creating their own path to a rewarding, fulfilling career while raising their families 
in a community that they already love. 
The primary goals and implementation objectives are: 
 
1. Establish meaningful relationships between local business mentors and youth who are interested in 
entrepreneurship. 
IMPLEMENTATION OBJECTIVE: In the first year, six mentor relationships will be established. 
 
2. Create more opportunities for STEAM learning activities for all Bellevue students. 
IMPLEMENTATION OBJECTIVE: Creative Adventure Lab (CAL) & Bellevue Schools will create an annual plan 
for STEAM activities open to all Bellevue youth with various funding streams. 
 
3. Local business mentors will be inspired by the ideas, creativity, enthusiasm, and ambition of local youth. 
IMPLEMENTATION OBJECTIVE: A process will be created to collect testimonials from mentors about what they 
learned from the students. 
 
4. The Bellevue School District will develop more expertise in STEAM programming and project-based learning. 
IMPLEMENTATION OBJECTIVE: CAL & Bellevue Schools will create a plan for in-service training for teachers 
about how to integrate STEAM activities into their classrooms and how to use the Innovation Lab as an on-going 
resource. 



 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 



 

The City of Bellevue is also contributing funds to the project in the 

amount of $5000, along with the Water Street Partners (Ernst) who are 

also contributing $5000. The Bellevue BIG program will continue to 

operate and will also contribute in the amount of $5000 to student 

learning. A key is the work with STEM/STEAM (including the Arts) for our 

elementary students to expand our makerspace programming and continue to 

engage students in learning.  

 

In all honesty, this is an outstanding grant to receive, and I was 

surprised we were awarded with it for our students.  



 

 

 

 

 

 



 

Legislative Summary 

 

Meyer provided a summary of legislative action. 

 

Employees and the Families First Coronavirus Response Act 

 

I found this information interesting as an “information item” 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

Extracurricular Updates 

 

HS Practices at this time are to start on Monday, August 10 for football, 

volleyball, and cross country. 

Camps are the following dates for a variety of activities: 

● Volleyball and Football - Week of August 3 (only for students in 

high school, and possibly grades 7 & 8) 

● Color Guard - August 3, 4, & 5 

● Band Camp - Week of August 10 

 

The summer conditioning began last week, and the turnout for boys was strong 

overall (girls was smaller based on the softball situation of not being 

involved in activities during the time period) with about 25-30 students 

present. Masks were required in the weight room, all students washed their 

hands prior to starting workouts, equipment was wiped down after rotations 

of groups, students stayed in the same/similar groups daily, and coaches 

were required to wear a mask inside. There is also an outside component to 

the workouts and coaches did not have to wear masks outside. Masks are now 

required in the weightroom and the gym. 

 

  



 

Hometown Ticketing 

 

The district is in the process of instituting an online ticketing system for 

events (e-ticketing). This is at NO cost to the district. It would allow for 

people to pay for admission via credit card (with a small extra charge), buy 

tickets ahead of time to have on their phone for automatic admission, and to 

keep family passes on their phone. We would be able to scan the “ticket” 

with an app on a phone or iPad, and is something that we would be one of the 

first in the state and our area doing this. 

 

Dave Wright researched this process, gained information from the two other 

schools in Iowa using it (Ankeny Centennial and another one at this time), 

and gained clarifications to questions that were asked by several involved 

in the process. It will also provide us a much better “accounting” measure 

of funds for our auditing purposes and meets many of the desires of more and 

more of our stakeholders. This could also be utilized beyond admissions for 

athletics, including at music events/concerts and other events, along with 

at the concession stand. 

 

New Teachers Social Evening 

 

Do we want to have this evening for our new teachers as we have done for the 

past six years? It is a good way for you to meet new staff, but the timing 

is always a challenge. If we are going to do this, I am proposing a date of 

Tuesday, August 18 at 6:30 at Flatted Fifth. 

 

Comments from Building Principals, Superintendent, and Board Members 

 

Other - Child Care - I visited with some representatives last week in regard 

to having a potential child care center in their location. They are 

interested in potentially partnering with the Bellevue CSD in some way to 

create this. The Board agreed to evaluate this situation and have someone 

check out the site and its capability to be utilized for child care in the 

future. After this the Board will make some decisions on the next steps for 

the district. This is an interesting opportunity possibly for our district, 

as they would like us to be the “operator” of the center if we would move in 

that direction. 

 

Adjourn 

 

Next meeting is August 10, 2020 @ 6:30 


